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COMMANDER’S LOG 
This article is being written at this year’s MOWW National Convention where the theme is “Preserving the Past While Embracing the Future”.  The meeting started with a review of the starting if the Order by General Pershing and MG George Harries.  MG Harries was the one that got the Order going and served five years as the first CINC.  This was followed with a presentation on strategy for creating a MOWW brand.  The brand will be used in Order marketing activities. This session was concluded with a presentation on the updated MOWW website which should be available in September and a session on MOWW and social media.  The MOWW website now has a social media playbook.  

The afternoon started with a panel on working with Iraq/Afghanistan veterans.  Programs such as veteran’s courts and working with those with PTSD and TBI were presented.   This was followed with a workshop on starting a Youth Leadership Conference (YLC) or a Youth Leadership Seminar (YLS).  A YLC is a multiday program aimed at students who have completed their sophomore or junior year in high school while a YLS is a one-day program that accepts students form grades 7 through 12.  The Department of the Rio Grande used to have one or two annual YLCs, but they have not been held for various reasons.  I would like this chapter to start holding YLSs starting next year.  In order to do that, planning must start now.   

The next day, in the first business session, the reports from the officers starting with the CINC were presented.  These supplemented the printed reports in the meeting almanac.  Reports from the committees except the Nominations Committee and the Constitution and Bylaws Committee were presented and accepted.  This was followed by the awards luncheon were this chapter received three awards (see below).  The afternoon was filled with the meeting of the Nominating Committee where the candidates for the elected offices were selected.

The final day begins with the Memorial Service where the companions that died in the previous year were remembered.   Two companions from this chapter, Lt Col Norman Wilson and LTC Nikolajs Mezins, were remembered in this service,  
The service was followed by the second business session.  In this session, the candidates for the national offices were elected.  LTC Michael Okin was elected for a second term as CINC.  This the first time in seventy-five years that a CINC will serve two terms.  
The election of national officers was followed by the election of the chairpersons of the standing committees.  After the elections, the delegates voted on amendments to the MOWW constitution.  The first five were minor changes to allow the EXCOM to hire, set pay rate, and fire the Chief of Staff without having to wait to have the national convention vote on the actions.  The last amendment detailed the ability of the EXCOM to declare an emergency related to holding the national meeting and the ability to hold votes on the officers and amendments to the constitution and bylaws if an in-person meeting can not be held.  The procedures for doing this will be in the Policy Manual. 
The 2023 Convention will be held in Annapolis, MD the first week of August.  In 2024, the convention will be held in the first full week of August in King of Prussia, PA outside of Valley Forge and near Philadelphia.  For 2025, the proposed site is in Tucson or Phoenix, AZ, and central Texas is proposed as the location of the 2026 meeting.
That afternoon was filled with a briefing on the updating of the MOWW Strategic Plan for the five-year future of the Order.  This included discussion on the primary activities of the Order, the opportunities and the risks.  The afternoon session concluded with meetings of the various standing committees.  The CINC’s banquet that evening concludes the meeting.  A highlight of the banquet was the presenting and reading of the Preamble by the twin grandsons of the author COL Frank B. Grevemberg who wrote it on the back of an envelope on the was to the 1920 Convention in Detroit.
A copy of the Meeting Agenda and photos are available on the MOWW website.  The list of elected officers, awards presented, and amendments passed should be in the next Officers Review.
  THIS MONTH’S EVENTS 

In 1942, the Army took responsibility for managing the Manhattan Project.  Its earliest nuclear roles included developing and employing America’s first nuclear weapons thus ending WWII.  This monumental task was awarded with the Army being excluded from possessing nuclear weapons for next several years.   With the Cold war heating up with the detonation of the first Soviet atomic bomb, President Truman gave in and the Army was once again in the nuclear weapon business. The Army’s Cold War nuclear roles included deploying tactical nuclear weapons, participating in nuclear weapons tests, developing doctrine and reorganizing the Army’s units in preparation for a nuclear war, managing a nuclear power program, contributing to the debate on national strategy, and helping to reassure U.S. allies and prevent the proliferation of nuclear weapons. At the end of the Cold War, the Army once again gave up its nuclear weapons but continues to make important contributions to the nation’s nuclear endeavors, notably in preparedness for attack forensics and consequence management.  This presentation takes you through the history and variety of nuclear weapons of the U.S. Army.

A partial biography of the speaker Glen McDuff follows.
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-Glen McDuff has a PhD in Physics from the University of St. Andrews and a degree in electrical engineering from The Texas Tech University

-Texas Tech also employed Dr. McDuff as a professor, which probably explains why TTU is still not a tier one school

-Glen is retired from the Laboratory, but continues to serve as a consultant to the Weapons Division and to the Defense Threat Reduction Agency’s Nuclear Weapons School at Kirtland AFB because he is full of......obscure weapons knowledge.

-Since joining LASL in 1979, Glen participated in virtually every major DOE programmatic failure that unfolded during his long and highly questionable tenure at the Laboratory

- He’s on a first name basis with Mikhail “Mike” Gorbachev

-Glen owns and operates several vintage vehicles, and firmly believes that electronics should not be allowed in cars

-The Defense Department considers Glen a prohibited article

MEETING DETAILS

This month’s meeting will be on Tuesday August 16th.  It will be held in the 2nd floor meeting room in the American Legion Post building at 1325 Trinity Drive, behind the Muy Salsas restaurant and Saint Job of Pochaivi Orthodox Church. 
The meeting will begin with a social period at 6:00 PM followed by a brief business meeting and dinner at 6:25 PM.  The presentation is scheduled to begin at about 7:15 PM. The Military Order of the World Wars meetings are open to interested citizens. Dinner is available from Senor Tortas restaurant on the 1st floor
Because of the ongoing COVID situation, the meeting will be a hybrid session including Zoom.  Zoom will start at about 6:25 pm.  Zoom details will be in the reminder email on the Sunday before the meeting.
LAST MONTH: SPEAKER         
Last month, John Hopkins LANL Associate Director (Ret) presented a history of the nuclear weapons Program from a Los Alamos view.  He covered the history in decades from the 1939s through the 1990s.  

In 1938, nuclear fission was discovered.  German scientists Otto Hahn and Fritz Strassmann performed the chemical separation of radioactive barium from neutron irradiated uranium.  Their niece Lisa Meitner reading their results interpreted it as the result of fission of uranium atoms.  Scientists knew the nucleus had the energy but didn’t know how to get it.  When hearing about this, nuclear physicists around the world immediately thought of bombs.  So they tried to keep the information under wraps. 
 The scientists did not know if such a bomb was as big as a car of as small as a breadbox.  They also did not know how to separate the fissioning U-235 from natural uranium since it is only 0.7% abundant.  This would be a serious challenge.  Various methods were tried.  One was magnetic separation.  This method uses lots of electricity.  So a plant was built in Oak Ridge, TN using power from the Tennessee Valley Authority.  They determined how to make plutonium, but the method needed lots of cooling water.  So this plant was built in Washington State along the Columbia River.  
Using uranium to build a bomb was not completely secret.  University scientists were talking about it. The British were the first to take it seriously.  They created the MAUD Committee which did a lot of work on it.  They brought the information to the U.S. making a sales pitch to Nobel Laureate E. O. Lawrence at the University of California in Berkeley.  
In the 1940s, scientists started to get into it, The American Physical Society limited publication of work on fission.  USSR also has a nuclear program led by Igor Kurchatov.  He noted in a meeting with Joseph Stalin that all articles of work on fission had disappeared from publication.

The U.S. was coming around.  The USSR was the first to measure the critical mass of uranium.  It was not the size of a train car, but closer to the size of a bread box.  In 1942 in a meeting in Berkeley, the scientists were trying to figure out what to do.  They talked about various bits and pieces.  Some feared it would ignite the atmosphere.  Hans Bethe said a bomb would not have enough energy to do that.

J. Robert Oppenheimer was selected to build a design laboratory in a remote place.  He calculated it would need about 100 scientists.  The project was not completely secret because all the nuclear scientists were disappearing into a post office box in Santa Fe, NM.  
In 1943, the Japanese nuclear weapons program decided that the U.S. or Germany could develop nuclear weapons, but they would not affect the war.  The U.S. was the only country that had the resources to do it.  By the summer of 1945, about 135,000 people were working in the U.S. program including about 3000 in Los Alamos.

The team in Los Alamos was selected in 1942.  It included a strong group of European refugees in addition to scientists from the U.S. and Great Britain.  
The U.S. determined how to make the uranium weapon.  However, plutonium was being make only one atom at a time.  Los Alamos finally got only a few milligrams of plutonium.  The number of spontaneous fissions happening in this sample meant a gun weapon would not work.  
In 1942, the first implosion took place.  It was talked about in the Summer School in Berkeley mentioned above.  Seth Neddermeyer was also there.  He perfected this method for the plutonium bombs.  The Manhattan Project was a spectacular job.  In two- and one-half years, it produced two different types of bombs with never a mistake and nothing was overlooked.  
The UK group of scientists included the spy Klaus Fuchs.  After the war, the Soviets were the first to develop nuclear weapons.   
After the bombs on Japan, nuclear weapons research was basically abandoned.  Those in their 20s went back to schools while those in their 30s went back to teaching in them.  

The Japanese determined the yield of the bombs by looking at the activation of sulfur in electrical power line insulators.  They calculated the height of burst from the shadows created.  They calculated a yield of about ten kilotons.
The Japanese had a War Council which was so different because the U.S. had only one leader.  Japan was losing a city a day so the War Council kept making new plans.  The U.S. had already fire-bombed Tokyo.  The Japanese kept pressuring POWs as to how many nuclear bombs the U.S. had.  One POW replied about one hundred.

When Nagasaki was bombed, the Emperor became concerned because he didn’t know how many bombs the U.S. had, but the second bomb came quickly.  He didn’t want to lose his whole country.  So he decided to sue for peace and surrendered.

Why use a second bomb?  The Japanese wouldn’t believe the U.S. had more if only one was used.

In 1945, employees left quickly.  The Navy wondered if a nuclear bomb would sink a ship.  To evaluate that, Operation Crossroads was held in the Bikini Atoll in the summer of 1946.  Laboratory Director Norris Bradbury wasn’t sure if the lab had enough people to support the tests.  About 150 employees went to Bikini including the speaker.  In the Navy report of the tests, Los Alamos was not mentioned anywhere.  About 40,000 people were invited to view the tests.  For the test series in the Pacific, about 20,000 people participated including several hundred from Los Alamos.
Congress was interested in Russian research for building a bomb.  Every year, the intelligence community said the Soviets would take at least two more years.  In 1949, radioactive debris was picked up that was the same as that from the Trinity test.  With the information they received from Klaus Fuchs, the Soviets took about a year to analyze the information to make sure nothing was missing.   Nothing was.
In Fall 1949, the question was how do we respond to Edward Teller’s desire to build an H-bomb.  He said Los Alamos was dragging its feet.  He backed having a second laboratory.  This didn’t please those in Los Alamos.
Early in the 1950s, Stan Ulam had an idea on how to produce fusion in a weapon.  He exposed it to Teller who made some connections in 1951 to the H-bomb.  Los Alamos put on a crash program working six days a week to get ready for the test.  Meanwhile Teller’s proposal for another laboratory was supported by E. O. Lawrence in Berkeley.  The University had a site in the Livermore Valley that was used, and that lab opened in September 1952 one month before the H-bomb test Ivy Mike took place in the Eniwetok atoll.  The test was just a laboratory test to see of they got the physics correct.  The yield was about 10 megatons.  The test had very little fallout which was a surprise to the radiochemists.                   
Norris Bradbury, the laboratory director after J. Robert Oppenheimer decided that the laboratory would continue making both A-bomb and H-bombs.  The 1959s was the golden age of nuclear weapons design at both Los Alamos and Livermore.  The labs tried out any idea they could think of, and the military was happy to support them.  These ideas were tested in the Sandstone series of tests.  
Congress loved Los Alamos.  It gave Los Alamos all the money it wanted to do whatever it wanted.   Small, medium, and large weapons were designed and tested even weapons with larger yields than the Ivy Mike test.  All the services wanted nuclear weapons.  The weapons became larger and with higher yields.  The design of Ivy Mike was not used, but newer ideas were.  
The Castle test series in 1954 tested thermonuclear weapons, and they generally worked well.  The Castle Bravo test was designed for a 7-megaton yield but produced a 15-megaton yield and a lot of fallout.  It contaminated many islands which had to be evacuated and a Japanese fishing boat which may have been a Russian spy ship.  The world pushed for a treaty to ban testing in the atmosphere.  It took about twenty years to get one.  
The services wanted bigger nuclear weapons to compensate for the inaccuracy of delivery systems.  As the systems got better, there was little need for bigger yields.  Also, there was a concern about collateral damage.  An Air Force general asked Los Alamos how big a weapon they could make.  The response was one that was so large that the Air Force could not deliver it.
As intercontinental ballistic missiles were developed, the interest in megaton yields went down.  The services looked at the strategy for use of these weapons including what would they be used for.  They were not interested in a bigger bang and the field commanders were not really interested in tactical devices. It was hard to use one.  
In the 1960s, the total number of nuclear weapons went down.  The services wanted nuclear capability on certain critical systems, but the desire was for lighter, smaller weapons using less nuclear material.  The number of weapons reached a maximum in 1967 with the U.S. having about 30,000 nuclear weapons.
As the years went by, the U.S. took apart weapons and put the parts in new weapons, while the Soviets kept adding to their stockpile. 
In the 1970s and 1980s, the labs competed with the best designs using the least material and the lowest weight.   Both labs had good ideas.   The Los Alamos philosophy proposed by Norris Bradbury was for safe reliable, secure designs.  Livermore was more for the fastest design which was lightest with the most yield.  Both labs were looking over each-other’s shoulders. The 1970s led to sophisticated high-tech designs.   In the 1980s, design as you go using testing to prove designs.  However, they were not designed for a fifty-year life time.  In the 1990s, how do you design without doing testing.
There were no designs to counter enemy tactical nuclear weapons.  In the 1990s, there was a stop to full scale testing in Nevada which was the only place U.S. was testing.  It is now a challenge to maintain the stockpile as reliable.  Few in Washington want to test weapons today.
How complex is it to do underground testing today?  Very!  Subcritical tests are conducted, but we don’t know how a full weapon would work.  How long would it take to restart testing?  In 1990 President Clinton directed DOE to have a readiness program.  No One is thinking about that now.  There are many problems to be explored.  The population in the area has greatly increased.  A detonation could break windows or damage buildings.  The people in Las Vegas and Nevada would have to be convinced.  In the 1960s and the 1970s, the Cannikin test with a 5-megaton yield was deeply buried in Alaska.  Those with nuclear test experience are old or deceased.  A team was put together in 1990 to look at readiness, but did not include anyone from Los Alamos.
LAHS NJROTC news
Welcome back to a new edition of the NJROTC newsletter, we have currently had cadets finish two leadership training programs. These programs in short help to develop character and individual leadership styles. The programs also gave cadets the opportunity to seek a new challenge whether it be a physical obstacle or a mental obstacle. As of now, we are currently planning for the upcoming academic school year. We have a meeting sometime in the future to discuss activities and events that we will host and participate in, in the next month or so. Until then we will be working hard to make sure that all cadets will have a great and engaging experience within the NJROTC program. 
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In the picture above are the cadets who attended the Basic Leadership Training Program: Cadets Arthur Yoratski, Alana Hinojosa, Sofia West, Caleb Moss, and Samson O'Sullivan.
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In the picture above are the cadets that attended the Leadership Academy Program: Cadets Emma Drake and Andrew Johnson. 
C/ENS Miranda Lopez
CHAPTER ELECTIONS 

Last month, chapter elections were held.  The following were elected: LTC Gregg Giesler as commander, HPM Vernon Haywood Jr. ( now deceased) as adjutant, and Maj Robert Hull as treasurer.  If you have any questions, please contact chapter commander LTC Gregg Giesler.
AWARDS

In this year’s MOWW Convention, the chapter received three awards: Law and Order Program Award 3rd Place Medium Chapter, Homeland Security Program Award 2nd Place Medium Chapter, and National Security Program Award 1st Place Medium Chapter. 
FOR THE GOOD OF THE CHAPTER  
Subject: Commander’s Intent (OY 2022-2023)
To: All Region XIII Chapter Commanders

1. I intend to maintain the exceptional reputation of Region XIII as well as grow the membership,

volunteerism, and activities in support of the Order’s Strategic Goals.

2. Specifically, I intend to:

a. Respond immediately to the MOWW Chain of Command.

b. Maintain open dialogue with the Chief of Staff, VCinC, National Staff, Department, and

Chapter Commanders.

c. Encourage Chapter Commanders to maintain contact with all Companions.

d. Command the COL Billie L. Stephens – Apache Trail Chapter.

e. Continue as a National-level ROTC/JROTC Committee member.

f. Serve as the primary trainer within the Region.

g. Continue Region-wide Zoom tele-conferencing.

h. Respond to the needs of at-risk Chapters.

i. Establish a Succession Plan while mentoring future leaders and staff members within

the Region.

j. Recognize supporting Community and fellow Companions for their vital contributions.

k. Encourage the establishment of a Cadre in Utah and Wyoming.

l. Publish a Region XIII Budget Planning Document.

m. Significantly improve our support to the CinC Solicitation.

3. End State:

a. Meet the SG-1 end strength of 4% net growth.

b. Conduct monthly Commander/Staff Officer training.

c. Find the next Region Commander, Vice Commander, Adjutant and Treasurer.

d. Continue our award-winning Advertising &amp; Publicity programs.

e. Improve our Chapter Outreach Programs especially in Utah and Wyoming.

f. Recommend a Gold Patrick Henry Award &amp; a National Citation nominee and present at

least two Silver Patrick Henry Awards throughout the Region.

Patrick C. Stolze

LTC, USA (Ret)

Region XIII Commander.
 NATIONAL OFFICERS

· COMMANDER IN CHIEF 
LTC Michael A. Okin M.D. USA (Ret)
maokin1953@gmail.com
· VICE COMMANDER IN CHIEF
Lt Col Marlon Ruiz, USAF (Ret)
ruizmarlon08@gmail.com
· REGION XIII COMMANDER
LTC Patrick C. Stolze, USA (Ret)

pstolze40@gmail.com 
website www.MOWWSCV.com

 NATIONAL STAFF

· CHIEF OF STAFF & COO
Col Michael Farrell, USMC (Ret) | chiefofstaff@moww.org
· DIRECT OF FINANCE
 finance@moww.org
· MANAGER, MEMBERSHIP PROGRAMS (including dues payments)
HPM Justin Hiller | membership@moww.org 
· MANAGER, MOWW STORE
Mrs. Sunny Alley | merchandise@moww.org 

Website www.moww.org
 MG MILES CHAPTER OFFICERS

Commander


LTC Gregg Giesler USA (Ret)
    
Home: 505-662-5574

    
 g.giesler@computer.org
Senior Vice Commander

MAJ Robert Hull USAF (Ret)

Home: 505-662-7950
rhull@lata.com
Adjutant
Vacant

Treasurer

MAJ Robert Hull USAF (Ret)

Home: 505-662-7950
rhull@lata.com
Assistant Treasurer

COL Gerald Bolme USAF (Ret)

Home: 505-672-1233

bolme@earthlink.net
Chaplain
MAJ Donald B. Davidson, Jr., USA (Ret)

Home: 505-672-3794

dbd1alamos@msn.com
COMING EVENTS 
August



4-6
National Meeting in Detroit, MI

8
Staff Meeting – 

16
Chapter Dinner – Glen McDuff - 
September
National Emergency Preparedness Month

12
Staff Meeting –


20
Chapter Dinner – Bev Simpson - 
October

8
Region XIII meeting


10
Staff Meeting

18
Chapter Dinner – Sig Hecker – Conversation on the World Nuclear Weapons Situation
November

7
Staff Meeting

11
Veteran’s Day 

15
Chapter Dinner - 
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